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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  November 16, 2017  
 
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:32 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman    Robert Piazza  Absent 
Morris Scott, Jr, Vice Chairman   Everdina O’Connor Absent    
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary    Sidney Deutsch Absent (entered at 7:45 pm) 

Drew Kiszonak   
Donald Niece    
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Stephen Donati, Authority Engineer; Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel 
Olshefski, Authority CFO; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority 
Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Freeholder Director Richard Gardner, was also present. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.      
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Niece moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the October 17, 2017 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Absent 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes   
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Abstain 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes  
Ms. O’Connor  Absent 
 
Mr. Niece moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the October 17, 2017 
executive session, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
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Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Absent    
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes   
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Abstain 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes  
Ms. O’Connor  Absent 
 
Chairman Chamberlain suggested tabling Correspondence until after our Executive Session. 
There were no objections. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:35 p.m., Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to adopt Resolution 
#17-50, to enter into an executive session to discuss contract matters.  All in favor, motion 
carried.  (Freeholder Director Gardner left towards the end of the Executive Session.) 
        
At 8:40 p.m., Mr. Kiszonak moved and Mr. Scott seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain presented a resolution establishing the terms and conditions of the 
leachate acceptance pilot study.   
 
Mr. Scott made a motion to adopt Resolution #17-51, which establishes the Terms and 
Conditions related to the Pilot Study of Leachate Acceptance at the Oxford WWTF.  Ms. 
Napolitani seconded.  Discussion ensued.  A couple of commissioners thought passing the 
resolution was premature.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Absent 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  No   
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  No   Chairman Chamberlain Yes  
Ms. O’Connor  Absent 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below: 
 
1) A letter dated October 19, 2017, from Daniel Olshefski, CFO, to Melissa Ford, Division 

of Local Government Services, Bureau of Authority Regulation, Department of 
Community Affairs, submitting certified copies of the 2018 Operating and Capital 
Budget, which was approved at the Authority’s October 17, 2017 meeting.    
 

2) A letter dated October 20, 2017, from Charles Cavanagh, Environmental Specialist 3, 
Northern Bureau of Water Compliance & Enforcement, NJDEP regarding a N.O.V. for 
the Oxford WWTF. 
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Mr. Wauhop explained the reason for the N.O.V. and stated it was a non-fineable offense. 
Steps have been taken so that it does not occur again.   
 

3) A letter dated October 26, 2017, from Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to 
Lisa Price, Affirmative Action Specialist, Office of Equal Opportunity & Contract 
Assistance, NJDEP, submitting SED documents related to Contract #12-01: Oxford Area 
WWTF Upgrade. 
 

4) A memo dated November 1, 2017, from the New Jersey Utility Authority Joint Insurance 
Fund to all members, enclosing the 2018 proposed budgets for the JIF and MEL, as well 
as the adopted budgets for the E-JIF and RCF, and Notice of Public Hearing. 
 

5) A letter dated November 1, 2017, from Sean Sauder, Water Resources Department 
Leader, CP Engineers, to Dan Zeppenfeld, P.E., P.P., Municipal Finance & Construction 
Element, NJDEP, informing him of the status of Contract #12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

6) A memo dated November 3, 2017, from PERMA Risk Management Services regarding 
our 2017 dividend. 
 

7) A Notice that Michael Belby has appealed to and will be heard at the White Township 
Board of Adjustment public hearing on November 16, 2017, seeking approval to 
subdivide one lot into two on property located at 984 Brass Castle Road. 
 

8) A letter dated November 8, 2017, from Virginia Biscari, Case Manager, Gibbons P.C., 
enclosing an original copy of the final official transcript for the Wastewater Revenue 
Bonds, Junior Lien, Series 2014A and 2014B.   
 

9) A Civil Action Summons dated November 9, 2017, regarding Tomar Construction 
Services, Inc. 

 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski summarized the monthly financial report.  No surprises.  A CD is coming due on 
December 13, 2017.  He again expressed concern about the industrial revenue.  When the 2017 
budget was prepared, we anticipated $255,000 in revenue from PCFA but as of October 31, we 
had received only $96,264.  Expenditures are at 74%, which is good.  The budget for 2017 is 
solid.   
 
The State has approved our 2018 Budget as introduced at our October meeting.  Adoption of the 
2018 Budget will take place at our December 19th regular meeting.   
 
Billing for 2018 will also be determined at the December meeting.  Mr. Olshefski distributed 
handouts to everyone, which he explained in more detail.  Flows from the last four years have 
been used, with a few exceptions.  The total billing units will remain almost the same for 2018 as 
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in 2017, and since the budget is relatively flat, the proposed user rate will only increase by a 
penny.  There will be some fluctuation amongst the towns.  The proposed residential rate is 
$11.36 and the industrial rate double that.  The I&I factor will stay at 11%.  The connection fee 
can remain at $6,642, because if the formula is used the fee would be $9,466.  Mr. Olshefski 
added an additional column to show the impact on other users should revenue from PCFA 
continue to decline.  The rate and budget will be presented and discussed at the Public Hearing in 
December, and voted on at the regular meeting that follows immediately afterwards.           
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton’s office prepared a resolution for award of the contract for the purchase of a 2017 F-
250, including the trade-in of our 2008 F-350.  There was only one bidder.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #17-52, authorizing award of the contract to Smith 
Motor Company, for the purchase of a 2017 Ford F250 Truck for $37,397, minus $10,000 for the 
trade-in of our 2008 Ford F350, for a total lump sum of $27,397.00.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The 
motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.      
 
Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco left the meeting. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was included in the agenda packets. 
 
Oxford WWTP NJPDES Permit Renewal: Included with Mr. Donati’s report was a memo 
prepared by Mr. Mikulka of his review of the preliminary draft.  Mr. Donati explained the matter 
in more detail.     
 
Oxford WWTP Upgrade – Phase 2:  This project is complete.  The Authority is still holding 
$10,940 in retainage.  The contractor needs to submit his final payment request to close out the 
project and release the retainage.  Based on that, the loans with the State can then be closed.   
 
Warren Haven Pump Stations Rehab, Contract #15-03:  The work is complete.  We are waiting 
for the final plumbing inspection, in order to do the final walk through and punch list.   
        
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop said that if we move forward with the Pilot Study, he feels a lot of responsibility to 
make sure we watch everything and do not get into trouble.  He will be the first one to pull the 
plug if things do not work out, he said.   
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.    
 
Belvidere plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The 
heating element for the engine block on the Water Street Pump Street standby generator was 
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replaced.  The discharge line on the polymer pump was replaced, as well as the air filters on the 
Kaesar blowers.  All the lawn equipment was winterized and stored, and all the process pumps 
were greased.       
   
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  A lot of 
work was done on the Jet Truck.  Work was done on one of the disk filters.  The tubing on the 
Stenner Pump was changed and all the DO probes were cleaned.  The new fence was installed at 
the Warren Haven #1 Pump Station.    
 
Under general business, the Authority continues to work with PCFA on bringing raw leachate to 
our Oxford plant.       
 
Climbing Screen at the Belvidere STP:  After speaking with Mr. Donati, Mr. Wauhop realized 
that we will have to go out to bid for the purchase of the equipment.   
 
In December, Mr. Wauhop is anticipating the installation of the new sand-filter main control 
panel at the Belvidere STP. 
 
Mr. Wauhop is anticipating award of the contract for laboratory analysis to NJAL at the 
December meeting, pending submission of their necessary documents.  He requested permission 
to move forward in obtaining those documents.   
 
Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to allow Mr. Wauhop to move forward in 
obtaining the necessary documents from NJAL, so that the contract can be awarded at the 
December meeting.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
FINANCE 
 
Mr. Niece moved that Resolution #17-53 (Certificate No. 376: $44,114.10) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund, as discussed.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.  
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved that Resolution #17-54 (Certificate No. 384:  $5,704.20) be approved to 
pay all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund, as presented.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The 
motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
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There was no public comment. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Kiszonak 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 9:28 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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